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U N V E R S T y NEWSLETTER 
September 17, 2001 A Newsletter for Faculty, Staff and Frieuds of Coastal Carolina University Volume 11, Number 12 

Ingle named to 
SREB executive 
committee 

Coastal 
President 
Ronald R. Ingle 
has been 
appointed to the 
Southern 
Regional 
Education 
Board (SREB) 
Executive 
Committee for 2001-2002 by Georgia 
Gov. Roy E. Barnes, chairman of SREB. 

SREB was created in 1948 by 
Southern states to help government and 
education leaders work cooperatively to 
advance education and improve the 
social and economic life of the region. 

SREB assists state leaders by direct­
ing attention to key issues; collecting, 
compiling and analyzing comparable 
data; and conducting broad studies and 
initiating discussions that help states 
and institutions form long-range plans, 
actions and policy proposals. 

The organization is governed by a 
board that consists of the governor of 
each member state and four people that 
he or she appoints, including at least one 
state legislator and at least one educator. 
SREB is supponed by appropriations 
from its member states and by funds 
from private companies, foundations, 
and state and federal agencies. 

Ingle was appointed to serve on 
SREB in 1996 by Gov. David Beasley 
and was reappointed by Gov. Jim 
Hodges in June 2000. 

continued on page 2 

Horner named CCU's interim provost 
Sally M. 

Horner, executive 
vice president at 
Coastal, has been 
appointed inter­
im provost for 
the 2001-2002 
academic year. In 

. addition to her 
present duties, 
Horner will be 
responsible for the following areas: aca­
demic affairs, deans council, grants and 
sponsored research, and the School of 
Continuing Studies (formerly the 
Division of Extended Learning and 
Public Services). 

According to Coastal President 
Ronald R. Ingle, a search for a permanent 
provost will begin this fall. 

Prior to being named executive vice 
president in 1993, Horner served as vice 
chancellor for planning and fiscal affairs 
at Coastal since 1984. From 1978 to 
1984, she held several top administra­
tive positions at the University of 
Charleston in West Virginia including 
acting president, vice president for 
administrative services, provost, dean of 
the Morris Harvey College of Arts and 
Sciences, and acting dean of the College 
of Health Sciences. 

Horner was also on the faculty at 

Meredith College in Raleigh, N.C., 
from 1965 to 1978, where she served as 
chair of the department of chemistry 
and physical science, director of institu­
tional research, director of financial aid, 
and caught courses in inorganic, physical, 
analytical and general chemistry, physics 
and astronomy. 

She also has held post-doctoral 
research appointments at Duke 
University, the Research Triangle Institute 
in North Carolina and the University of 
North Carolina, Chapel Hill. 

Horner earned a bachelor's degree 
in chemistry and a Ph.D. in inorganic 
chemistry from University of North 
Carolina, Chapel Hill. She was a Phi 
Bera Kappa graduate, and received a 
three-year pre-doctoral fellowship from 
the National Science Foundation. 

She served two consecutive three­
year terms as elected commissioner of the 
Commission on Colleges of the Southern 
Association of Colleges and Schools. 

Horner is a member of the Board of 
Trustees at Conway Hospital and is 
chair of the advisory committee for the 
oversight of Kingston Nursing Home of 
Conway Hospital. She was also 
appointed by former Gov. Carroll 
Campbell to the Board of Directors of 
the Waccamaw Center for Meneal 
Health from 1993 co 1996. 

CCU Newsletter Publication Dates 

Submission deadlines: 
Monday , September 24 
Monday , October 8 

Publication daces: 
Monday, October I 
Monday, October I 5 

Coastal Carolina University Newsktter is published biweekly on Monday by the Office of 
Marketing Communications. !rems to be included should be submitted to the Office of Marketing 
Communications in SNGL 204 by noon the Monday before publication, unless otherwise listed. 

Deadli11e to submit i11formation for the next issue is Monday, September 24 at 1100n. 

Information for the CCU Newsletter should be submitted 10 Jerry Rashid (jrashid@coastal.edu) in the Office of Marketing Communications, Singleton 204. 



Coastal's Founders' Day celebration to be held Sept. 20 
Coastal's 15th annual 

Founders' Day Convocation 
will be held Thursday, Sept. 
20 at 3 p.m. in Wheelwright 
Auditorium. The ceremony 
is free and open to the public. 

Covel C. Moore Sr., 
Clyde W. Port and the late 
Rebecca Randall Bryan will 
be named honorary 
founders of the university. 
The 200 l recipients of the Founders' 
Medallion will join 59 other founders 
and honorary founders who played 
instrumental roles in the development 
of Coastal and the promotion of higher 
education in the region. 

Constantine Curris, president of 
the American Association of State 
Colleges and Universities (AASCU), 
will deliver the convocation address. He 
is the fourth chief executive for AASCU, 
a national association of more than 400 
public colleges and universities. Curris 
has been associated with AASCU since 
1973 and was named president in 1999. 
A native of Kentucky, Curris has served 
as president at Murray State University, 
the University of Northern Iowa and 
Clemson University. The Murray State 
Student Center and the Northern Iowa 
Business Building bear Curris' name. 

Moore, pastor of the Good Hope 
AME Church in Centenary, retired in 
1981 from the Horry County School 
District where he worked for 28 years as 
a science teacher at Whittemore High 
School and Socastee High School. He 
also served for 12 years as chair of the 
science department at Socastee High 
School. Moore is a longtime member of 
Coastal's ABLE (A Better Lifestyle 
Experience) class, which helps promote 

health, wellness and a posmve social 
atmosphere for adults 50 and older. He 
has also been involved with Coastal's 
Lifelong Learning Society. Moore has 
served as past president of the Horry 
County Education Association and as a 
delegate to the South Carolina 
Education Association and the National 
Education Association. He earned a 
bachelor's degree from Morris College, a 
master of science degree from South 
Carolina State University and a master of 
religious studies from the University of 
South Carolina. 

Port, former vice president for 
Mobil Oil, became active in area civic 
affairs after retiring to Myrtle Beach in 
1975. He helped organize and was the 
first chairman of Coastal's E. Craig Wall 
Sr. College of Business Administration 
Board of Visitors. Port served on the 
executive committee of the Board of 
Visitors until 1999. He is a former exec­
utive director of United Way of Horry 
County and has served as a consultant 
and adviser for the organization. Earlier 
this year, the Myrtle Beach Area 
Chamber of Commerce named Port a 
Lifetime Member in honor of his many 
contributions to the organization . In 
1987 he was named Citizen of the Year 
by the chamber. He also helped organ-

ize the chamber's Leadership Grand 
Strand program. Port has been involved 
in the redevelopment of the Dunes 
Beach and Golf Club. 

Bryan, who died Sept. 25, 1999, 
was a longtime friend and supporter of 
Coastal. An avid painter, she was devot­
ed to the arts and attended many class­
es offered through Coastal's School of 
Continuing Studies. Bryan traveled to 
Oxford University in England as part of 
a travel-study program offered through 
Coastal's Office of International 
Programs. She also donated more than 
200 books from her personal library 
to Coastal's Kimbel Library. Her $1.8 
million bequest to Coastal represents 
the largest single cash gift ever made to 
the university. The art gallery in the 
Thomas W. and Robin W. Edwards 
College of Humanities and Fine Arts 
Building will be named in Bryan's 
honor. A future extension of Coastal's 
library also will be named in honor of 
the Bryan family. 

Dedication of the Rebecca Randall 
Bryan Art Gallery will be held at 4 p.m. 
on Sept. 20, immediately following the 
Founders' Day ceremony. 

Ingle named to SREB executive committee ... continuedfrompagel 

SREB's 16 member states are 
Alabam_a, Arkansas, Delaware, Florida, . 
Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, 
Maryland, Mississippi, North Carolina, 
Oklahoma, South Carolina, Tennessee, 
Texas, Virginia and West Virginia. 

Ingle has served as Coastal's president 
since 1993, when the institution became 

an independent public university. He 
joined Coastal in 1988 as vice chancellor 
of academic affuirs. 

Before coming to Coastal, Ingle held 
faculty and administrative positions at 
the Uni~ersity of South Carolina, The 
Ohio State University, Kennesaw 
College and South Georgia College. 

A native of Moncks Corner, S.C., 
Ingle earned a bachelor's degree in 
English from Wofford College, a mas­
ter's degree in higher education admin­
istration from Florida State University, 
and a Ph.D. in psychology from The 
Ohio State University. 
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Rebecca Randall Bryan Art Gallery dedication planned 
The dedication and 

opening of Coastal's 
Rebecca Randall Bryan 
Art Gallery will be held 
Thursday, Sept. 20 at 4 
p.m. The art gallery is 
located in the new 
Thomas W and Robin 
W Edwards College of 
Humanities and Fine 
Arts Building. The ded­
ication is free and open 
to the public. 

national and interna­
tional levels; to make 
available to cmzens 
throughout the state the 
best work of che state's 
contemporary artists; 
and to encourage and 
support the creative 
visual artists of South 
Carolina. 

The gallery's pre­
miere exhibit features 
selections from the 
South Carolina State 
Art Collection, which 
will be on display 
through Nov. 23. 

Annunication with Shephml 
Sigmund Abeles, anise Alice Ballard Munn, artist 

Bryan, who died Sept. 
25, 1999, was a long­
time friend and sup­
porter of Coastal. An 
avid painter, she was 
devoted to the arts and 
attended many classes 
offered through 
Coastal's School of 
Continuing Studies. 
She also donated more . The State Art 

Collection is the most comprehensive 
public collection of works by contem­
porary South Carolina artists. 
Established in 1967 as one of the first 
programs of the South Carolina Arcs 
Commission, the State Arc Collection 
has grown to include more than 400 

works in a variety of media and styles. 
The purpose of the program is to 

create a collection of historic impor­
tance and cultural vitality for the people 
of Sourh Carolina chat will serve as a 
tool to help promote the state and its 
cultural resources on the state, regional, 

Division of Extended Learning renamed 
School of Continuing Studies 

Coastal's Division of Extended 
Learning and Public Services has been 
renamed the School of Continuing 
Studies. 

"Gaining school status is a reflection 
of the growth and the quality of pro­
grams we provide," said Peter Balsamo, 
dean of the school. "The name change 
also reflects a similar trend at universities 
across the nation which have continuing 
education programs chat coordinate and 
administer degree programs." 

Richard Weldon has been named 
assistant dean of the School of 
Continuing Studies . His responsibilities 
include overseeing Coastal 's Higher 
Education Center in Myrtle Beach and 
its Georgetown campus. Weldon had 
been director of continuing education 
and external services for Coastal's E. 
Craig Wall Sr. College of Business 
Administration. 

The School of Continuing Studies is 
a comprehensive continuing education 
operation, managing programs such as 
the award-winning Lifelong Learning 
Society, the Bachelor 's of Arts in 
Interdisciplinary Studies (BAIS) degree, 
professional development workshops 
and seminars, specialized technologies 
certification, contract training, travel­
study programs, Coastal Youth 
Academy, leisure learning, Command 
Spanish, credit and non-credit distance 
learning, high school dual credit, and the 
SuperSonic Summer Youth Program for 
children. 

The School of Continuing Studies 
is located in the H . Dale Williams 
Center for Extended Learning, which is 
on the second floor of the new 
University Hall on Coascal's campus. 
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than 200 books from her personal 
library to Coastal's Kimbel Library. Her 
$ 1.8 million bequest to Coastal repre­
sents the largest single cash gifi: ever 
made to the university. A future exten­
sion of Coastal's library also will be 
named in honor of the Bryan family. 

Edwards 
Humanities and 
Fine Arts Building 

• opening 
All Coastal students, faculty and 

staff are invited to che dedication and 
opening of the Thomas W and Robin 
W. Edwards College of Humanities and 
Fine Arts, which will be held Friday, 
Sept. 21 at 6 p.m. on the Lawn. 

From 6:30 to 7:30 p.m., many of 
the departments within the Edwards 
College of Humanities and Fine Arcs 
will hold a variety of events throughout 
the building. 

At 8 p.m., concert pianists Philip 
Powell of Coastal and lgnac 
Solzhenitsyn will play selections from 
the works of Brahms, Schubert and 
Mozart in the Courtyard. 



Coastal welcomes 12 new faculty members 
.. Twelve new faculty members have dinator for the NSF- r.:::-------------
JOmed Coastal for the 2001-2002 AIRE Program and 
academic year. A listing of new faculty lecturer in the marine 
members by academic college follows: science department. 

College of Education 

• Elissa Howard is an assistant professor 
of health promotion. She earned a 
Ph.D. in health behavior and a minor in 
r~sear':h methodology and a specializa­
tion tn human sexuality from the 
University of Florida. She received 
several awards while completing her 
doctoral degree at the University of 
Florida, including "Graduate Student of 
the Year" in the department of health 
science education and also the 
"Graduate Teaching Award." 

• Julia Orri is an assistant professor of 
exercise science and physiology. She 
m~st recent!}'. did research on high 
altttude physiology in Albuquerque, 
N.M. She earned a Ph.D. in health, 
physical education and recreation with 
a concentration in exercise science from 
the University of New Mexico. She 
will also be in charge of developing the 
exercise physiology lab at Coastal. 

• Jean Reid is an assistant professor of 
human growth and development. She 
earned a Ph.D. in educational psychol­
ogy from the University of Florida. She 
won the 1999 Isabel Briggs-Myers 
Memorial Research Award. She has 
worked at the Center for Applications of 
~sychological Type, which offers training 
m the Myers-Briggs instrument. 

College of Natural and 
Applied Sciences 

• Jonathan P. Bernick is an assistant 
professor of computer science. He 
earned a Ph.D. in computer science 
from the New Mexico Institute of 
Mining and Technology. Bernick's 
r~search interests focus on the computa­
no_n_al tec~niques in modeling the avail­
ab1lity of mtegrity algorithm for Global 
Positioning System (GPS). 

• Sharon ~ Gilman is an assistant pro- · 
fessor of b1ology. She earned a Ph.D. in 
biological oceanography from the 
University of Rhode Island. She has 
served Coastal for seven years in a 
number of positions including instruc­
tor of biology, education/research coor-

She will coordinate 
the college's and the 
Department of 
Biology's science edu­
cation programs. 

• Jean-Louis Lassez 
is a professor of com­
puter science. He will 
join the Department 
of Computer Science 
in January 2002. 
Lassez earned a Ph.D. 
in computer science 
from Purdue 
University. He is 

C:ts ~ facultj ~&;;;fa; the 2ooi !.2ol/2dfdlkmJyear inc/!vJl.: 
(front row - L to R) Jean &id, Elissa Huward,Jonathan Bernick 

Sharon Gilman and Julia Orri; (back row - L to R) Keith WatU:S 
John &dd'.e, James Luken, Robert Stevens and Stephen Shauger. ' 

Not pictured are jenny Wickum and jean-Louis Lassez. 

working as a senior research scientist for 
integrated genomics and as a visiting 
professor of computer science at the 
New Mexico Institute of Technology 
and Brown University. He has chaired 
the department of computer science at 
the New Mexico Institute ofTechnology 
and served as senior researcher and man­
ager for the New Language Paradigms, 
Software Technology Department at the 
I.B.M., T.J. Watson Research Center. 

• James 0. Luken is chair of the 
~epartment of Biology and professor of 
b10logy. He received a Ph.D. in botany 
from Duke University. Luken comes to 
Coastal after serving as a professor of 
biology and director of the environ­
mental science program at Northern 
Kentucky University. He has received 
the Distinguished University Scientist 
A~ard from the Kentucky Academy of 
Science and was named Outstanding 
Professor at Northern Kentucky 
University. 

• John E. Reddic is an assistant professor 
of chemistry. He earned a Ph.D. at the 
University of Georgia and did postdoc­
toral work at the University of South 
Carolina. His postdoctoral research has 
involved the use of small metal particles 
as · potential catalytic materials to destroy 
chemical warfare agents. 

• Stephen E. Shauger is an assistant pro­
fessor of mathematics. He earned a Ph.D. 
in mathematics at Texas A&M University. 
His research interests focus on graph 
theory, combinatorics, and algorithms. 
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• Keith R. Walters is chair of the 
Department of Marine Science and 
associate professor. He earned a Ph.D. 
in biology (marine ecology) at the 
University of South Florida. Prior to 
joining Coastal he coordinated marine 
biology instruction and research at 
Middle Tennessee State University. 
Walters has also done research in 
Australia as a Senior Fulbright 
Postdoctoral Researcher. 

• Jenny K. Wickum is an instructor of 
mathematics and statistics. She earned a 
master's degree in mathematics from 
the University of Montana. She has 
been involved in a NASA/CERES 
Project creating online lesson plans. 

Kimbel Library 

• Robert Stevens is an affiliate librarian. 
He earned a master's degree in library 
and information science from Wayne 
State University. Prior to joining 
Coastal, he served as an intern at the 
University of Detroit-Mercy. 

In Appreciation 
I would like to thank the CCU commu­

nity for its prayers and concerns for my 
daughter, Ashley Godwin. Ashley, a Coastal 
graduate, is staff assistant for the Committee 
on Armed Services (National Security 
Committee) and frequently works in the 
Pentagon . Fortunately, Ashley was not at the 
Pentagon at the time of the attack. 

Sincerely, 
Nadine Godwin 



CCU Theater presents Faybulous in new Edwards Theater 
Faybulous, a "sing play" for children 

based on Aesop's Fables, is the first pro­
duction to be presented in Coastal 
Carolina University's new Edwards 
Theater in the Thomas W. and Robin W. 
Edwards College of Humanities and 
Fine Arts Building. The production is 
scheduled for Thursday and Friday, Sept. 
27 and 28 at 7:30 p.m.; Saturday, Sept. 
29 at 1 p.m. and 7:30 p.m.; and on 
Sunday, Sept. 30 at 3 p.m. Admission is 
$10, $5 for students under the age of 18. 
Coastal students, faculty and staff will be 
admitted free with a Coastal I.D. 

Designed expressly for student train­
ing, workshops and smaller productions, 
the new Edwards Theater can be adapt­
ed to accommodate many different 
arrangements of staging and seating. 
"Although Faybulous will be presented in 
the traditional proscenium format, this 
production will be much more intimate 
and close to the audience," says Sandi 

Shackelford, professor of theater at 
Coastal and director of the production. 

Written by David Bankston, assis­
tant professor of music at Coastal, and 
Tony Makarome, a composer and grad­
uate of the Berklee College of Music in 
Boston, Faybulous is based on adapta­
tions of three of Aesop's fables, each one 
a mini-morality tale in a distinctive 
American musical mode: "The Tortoise 
and the Hare" is transformed into 
"Daddy Cool Turtle and Jacky Rabbit" 
with a hip jazz-gospel style; in "The 
Hen that Laid the Golden Egg," Granny 
grapples with would-be thieves Wayne 
and Dewayne, mixing tango, blues and 
country music; and "The Poor 
Woodsman and the Magical Rivermaid" 
is done in musical theater style. 

"This show is a labor oflove for me," 
says composer Bankston. "Both Tony 
and I have very diverse musical back­
grounds, which accounts for the variety 

Koepfler receives National Science 
Foundation grant 

Coastal has been awarded a 
$221,000 grant from the National 
Science Foundation (NSF) to establish a 
microbial ecology laboratory on campus. 

The new lab, which will be located 
in Coastal's Center for Marine and 
Wetlands Studies, will give Coastal fac­
ulty and students the tools to conduct 
better research, particularly relating to 
microbial ecology and water quality, 
according to Eric Koepfler, associate 
professor of marine science at Coastal 
and recipient of the grant. The three­
year grant will also enable Coastal's 
College of Natural and Applied 
Sciences to expand its microbial . ecolo­
gy and biology curricula. Microbial 
ecology is the study of microscopic 
organisms and how they interact with 
the physical and chemical environment. 
Changes in water quality rapidly affect 
microbial communities in shallow 
coastal environments, and monitoring 
these communities may be an impor­
tant way to gauge environmental 
impacts due to population growth. 

"This grant will allow us to better 
conduct local research, both in the lab 
and out in the field in places like Waites 
Island and the Waccamaw River," says 
Koepfler. Similar research in microbial 
ecology has been conducted in cooper­
ation with the Baruch Marine Field 
Laboratory near Georgetown, a facility 
of the University of South Carolina. 

According to Koepfler, the grant 
will be used to purchase state-of-the-art 
equipment including a research-quality 
com pound microscope, image analysis 
system, oxygen and carbon dioxide 
respirometers, in situ fluorometers, tem­
perature controlled incubators, comput­
ers, and a GPS equipped mulciprobe. 

Koepfler, who earned a Ph.D. from 
the College of William and Mary, is also 
director of the Loggerhead Sea Turtle 
Protection Program sponsored by 
Coastal's Center for Marine and 
Wetlands Studies. 
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of styles in Faybulous. Aesop's fables are 
timeless - they're fun and instructive for 
children and adults alike." 

The cast and technicians include 
Coastal faculty members Bankston, 
who sings the role of the narrator; Anne 
Denbow-Gilbert, instructor of music; 
Philip Powell, associate professor of 
music; and Robin L. Stephens, dance 
instructor. 

The cast also includes Coastal stu­
dents Matt McCarty, Carl Mueller and 
Chris Bergamo, and alumni Farrah Dill 
and Ollie Marseglia. 

Faybulous was first presented in 
Wheelwright Auditorium in August 
2000. The new production is an up­
dated version with new costumes, addi­
tional dance numbers and many new 
cast members. 

For ticket information, contact the 
Wheelwright Box Office at 349-2502 . 

Coastal's athletic 
department pre­
pares for NCAA 
Certification 

Coastal is beginning the process of 
preparing for the next NCAA 
Certification of its athletic department. 
In anticipation of the campus visit in 
November 2002, the university will 
prepare a self-study document that will 
be organized through the leadership of 
a Steering Committee and four sub­
committees. 

Judy Vogt will chair the Steering 
Committee and Colleen Lohr will coor­
dinate the process and serve as chief 
writer/editor of the self-study document. 

The four subcommittees include: 
• governance and commitment to rules 
• academic integrity 
• fiscal integrity 
• equity, welfare and sportsmanship 

An on-campus orientation visit will 
be held Tuesday, Sept. 25. 

To join a committee , contact 
Brenda Cox at 349-2115. 

II 



Weisbrod named NCAA Woman of the 
Year for South Carolina 

Brooke Weisbrod, a 
former standout on 
Coastal's women's basket­
ball team, has been select­
ed as the 2001 NCM 
Woman of the Year for 
South Carolina. 

She is now on a list 
with 50 other finalists 
for the overall NCM 
Woman of the Year 
honor to be announced 
Oct. 21 in Indianapolis. 

career as the first 
women's basketball play­
er to ever earn Big South 
Player of the Year or Big 
South Rookie of the Year 
honors. During the 
2000-2001 season, 
Weisbrod led the confer­
ence with 19.7 points 
per game and earned the 
Player of the Year honor. 
She is just the second 
player in Coastal history 
to tally more than 1,000 
points , 300 rebounds 
and 200 assists. 

The NCM Woman 
of the Year honor is 
awarded annually to 
honor outstanding 
female student-athletes 
who have excelled in 

Brooke Weisbrod 
Weisbrod earned a 

bachelor's degree in mar-

academics, athletics and community 
leadership . This year, 350 student-ath­
letes were nominated, with 51 being 
chosen representing each state and the 
District of Columbia. 

Weisbrod, a native of Cincinnati, 
completed the best overall career of any 
women's basketball player in Coastal 
history in 2001. She completed her 

keting with a 3.70 GPA 
and was a member of the prestigious Wall 
Fellows Program. Her community service 
work included many speaking engage­
ments with Coastal's Student-Athlete 
Speakers Bureau. She also volunteered 
many hours to the United Way. 

Weisbrod is playing professionally 
with the Marburg Marlins in Marburg , 
Germany . 

Learning vacations offered for adults 
For adult travelers looking for more 

than sightseeing and sandy beaches, 
Coastal offers travel-study programs to 
16 foreign destinations. The tours 
emphasize learning, with opportunities 
for first-hand education about history, 
culture and customs. On-site lectures, 
seminars and field experiences provided 
by faculty escorts and in-country spe­
cialists together with "people-to-peo­
ple" contacts foster an insight and 
understanding of foreign cultures not 
available on more conventional tours. 

Accommodations are first class, 
meals are included and groups are 
small , allowing participants to receive 
individual attention and make friends . 
Coastal's groups average 14 participants 
with some groups as small as eight 
members, allowing for a close interac­
tion between participants and guides. 

Winter 2002 programs will be to 

Antarctica, Belize, Costa Rica, Egypt, 
Galapagos Islands and Ecuador, and 
Kenya. 

Spring 2002 programs will include 
Belize, China, Costa Rica, Egypt, 
Galapagos Islands and Ecuador, Greece, 
Ireland, Italy, Morocco, Spain and 
Turkey. 

These two-week learning vacations 
for adults range from $2 ,000 to $5,000 
and include meals, first class accommo­
dations , unique learning experiences, 
and airfare from the tours' departure 
cities. 

For more information about these 
programs , contact Peter Balsamo, dean 
of Coastal's School of Continuing 
Studies at (843) 349-2648 or visit 
www.coastal.edu/learn/trav.html on the 
Internet. 

Campus Notes 
Faculty/Staff Parking 

Based on the recent recommenda­
tions of the Faculty Buildings and 
Grounds Committee and the adminis­
tration, the following parking lot/space 
changes will be in effect for the Fall 
2001 semester. 

1) The new north and south parking 
lots adjacent to the Edwards 
Humanities Building ( 45 spaces) 
will be designated as faculty/staff 
(FIS) parking lots. 

2) The existing lot on the north side 
of the Athletic Administration 
Building (36 spaces) will be desig­
nated as a F/S lot. 

3) In the lot adjacent to Kearns Hall, 
Kimbel Library and Wheelwright 
Auditorium, there are currently 47 
FIS spaces. The amount of student 
spaces will be increased by 30 and 
17 FIS spaces will remain in this lot. 

4) In the lot adjacent to the Student 
Center, there are currently 24 FIS 
spaces. The amount of student 
spaces will be increased by 12 and 
12 FIS spaces will remain in this lot. 

Faculty/Staff invited to join 
Singleton House activities 

The Singleton House, a social club 
for Coastal faculty and staff, meets once 
a month in the portable located on the 
corner of Chanticleer Drive West and 
Tom Trout Drive. 

Come out and mingle with your 
friends and colleagues. Doors open at 
4:30 p.m. 

Oates for the fall 2001 semester are 
Tuesday, Sept. 18, Thurs., Oct. 18, 
Wednesday, Nov. 14 and Monday, 
Dec. 10. 

Annual dues are $35 . For more 
information, contact Joan Piroch at 
349-2271. 

Grant*Talk 
Coastal's Office of Grant and 

Sponsored Research has announced 
that Grant*Tafk is now available at the 
Web site www.coastal.edu/grants 

Please check the site often for updat­
ed information and grant opportunities. 

For more information, contact 
Bruxanne El-Kammash at 349- 2918. 



Coastal Carolina People 
Faculty and staff are encouraged to submit 
information to be included in the "Coastal 
Carolina People" section of this newsletter. 
Information will be published fallowing the 
presentation or activity. 

• Jane Guentzel's article titled "Processes 
Influencing Mercury Speciation and 
Bioconcentration in the North lnlet­
Winyah Bay Estuary, South Carolina, 
USA," appeared in the July 2001 issue of 
the Marine Pollution Bulletin. 

• David Evans was an invited reviewer of 
proposals for the National Science 
Foundation's "Curriculum, Course and 
Laboratory Improvement" (CCLI) program 
last month. 

• John Goodwin presented a paper titled 
"Cafeteria-Style Grading in General 
Chemistry: Learning Preferences and 
Component Selection" at the Research in 
Chemical Education symposium at the 
222nd National Meeting of the American 
Chemical Society in Chicago on Aug. 30. 
The paper was co-authored by Douglas 
Smith in the College of Education and for­
mer chemistry faculty member, Brian Gilbert. 

Goodwin also published a research arti­
cle titled "Structural and Ox-Transfer 
Reactivity Differences of Hexacoordinate 
and Pentacoordinate (Nitro)(tetraphenyl­
porphinato)cobalt(III) Derivatives " rn 

Inorganic Chemistry, which is published by 
the American Chemical Society. Coauthors 
include two chemists from Clemson 
University, eight CCU students and four 
summer research interns from the South 
Carolina Governor's School for 
Mathematics and Science in Hartsville. 

• Susan Libes gave a presentation on the 
current status of the Waccamaw River at the 
last meeting of the Clemson/Sea Grant 
NEMO (Nonpoint Source Education for 
Municipal Officials) USEPA 319 Program 
Project on Sept. 2. She also serves on the 
projects board of advisors. 

• Sharon Thompson spoke on current 
health and wellness issues at the 2001 South 
Carolina Association of School 
Administrators Superintendents' Summer 
Conference, and at the 2001 Principal 
Induction Program held at Coastal. 

• Dennis Wiseman has been invited by 
the Southern Association of Colleges and 
Schools to serve on a Substantive Change 
Committee that will review distance learn­
ing initiatives in the Georgia System. The 
review will involve an off-site review of 
more than 60 programs at 11 colleges and 
universities in Georgia followed by a full 
committee meeting in Atlanta. 

Campus Dining 
The CINO Grille, located in the Srudent Center, 

is open Monday through Thursday from 7 a.m. to I 0 
p.m.: Friday from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m.; and Saturday and 
Sunday from 3 co 8 p.m. Selections are available from 
the Grille, the Deli or Pizza Hue menu items. 

The Commons, featuring an all-you-can-eat 
menu, is located adjacent to the residence halls. Meal 
coses and the hours of operation are as follows: 

Monday through Friday: 
• Breakfast: $3.50; served from 7 to 9:30 a.m. 
• Continental Breakfast: 9:30 co IO a.m. 
• Lunch: $4.50; served from 11 a.m. to 2 p.m. 
• Dinner: $5; served from 5 co 7:30 p.m. 
Saturday and Sunday: 
• Brunch Buffet: $5.50; served from 10:30 a.m. 

CO 1:30 p.m. 
• Dinner: $5; served from 4:30 co 6:30 p.m. 

For more information, contact Denise Elliott at 
349-2365. 

Weck of September 17 
Mon,l,,y: Grilled Pork Chops; Chicken Caribbean; 

Spaghctti 

Tumlay: Chicken Philly; Beef wNegerables; Vegetable Pcsm 

W,dnmuy: Teriyaki Srir Fry; Shrimp and Garlic Saure; 

Chicken Nuggcrs 

Thunday: Polish Sausage; Mediterranean Chicken; 

Vegetable CousCous 

Friday: Grilled Chicken Ciabarra; Chicken Galveston; 

Chicken Fried Srcak 

Week of September 24 
Monday: BBQ Chicken Mdr; Tcriyaki Beef; Pasta Marinara 

Tuesday: Philly Cheese Steak; Tofu Stir Fry; Beef lips 

W,dnesday: Teriyaki Beef Srir Fry; Spiced Chicken Pasta; 

Fried Clams 

Thursday: Hor Dogs; Eggplant Parmesan; 

Spaghmi w/Mcarballs 

Friday: Hamburgers; Grilled Chicken Sandwich; 

Stuffed Tomatoes 

Note: Menus are subject to change due to product availability. 
Food Services offers a 10 percent discount to ali Coastal faculty and staff. 
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Campus Calendar 
Thursday, September 20 
• Founders' Day Convocation, 3 p.m., 

Wheelwright Auditorium 

Thursday, September 20 
• Rebecca Randall Bryan An Gallery dedication, 

4 p.m., Edwards Building Courtyard 
Friday, September 21 
• Thomas W and Robin W. Edwards College of 

Humanities and Fine Am Building dedication, 
6 p.m., front lawn of building 

• Piano concen by Philip Powell and !gnat 
Solzhenitsyn, 8 p.m., Edwards Building Courtyard 

Thurs. to Sat., September 27 to 29 
• CCU Theater presents Faybulcus, 7 :30 p.m., 

Edwards Theater 

Saturday, September 29 
• CCU Theater presents Faybulcus, I p.m., 

Edwards Theater 

Sunday, September 30 
• CCU Theater presents Faybulcus, 3 p.m., 

Edwards Theater 

ATHLETIC EVENTS 
Tuesday, September 18 
• Volleyball at College of Charleston, 7 p.m. 

Wednesday, September 19 
• Women's Soccer hosts Charleston Southern, 7 p.m. 
Friday, September 21 
• Volleyball at Towson Tournament, through Sept. 22 
• Men's and Women's Cross Country at Great 

American Distance Festival in Rock Hill 
Sunday, September 23 
• Women's Soccer at Gardner Webb, 2 p.m. 

Monday, September 24 
• Men's Soccer hoses Milligan, 7 p.m. 
• Men's Golf at Carolina First Intercollegiate in 

Florence, through Sept. 25 
Tuesday, September 25 
• Volleyball hosts UNC Asheville. 4 p.m. 

Wednesday, September 26 
• Women's Soccer hosts UNC Wilmington, 7 p.m. 

Friday, September 28 
• Volleyball at High Point, 7 p.m. 
Saturday, September 29 
• Men's Soccer hosts Elon, 7 p.m. 
• Women's Soccer at Liberty, 2 p.m. 
• Volleyball at Elon, 7 p.m. 
• Women's Cross Country at Roy Griak Invitational 

in Minneapolis, Minn. 
• Men's Cross Country at State Collegiate 

Championships in Clemson 

Birthdays 
September 

17 Ashley Allen 
Diane Watson 

Gunnin 
Dennis Reed 

18 Ken Townsend 
19 Alan Nagy 
20 Margaret Fain 
21 Timothy Ford 
22 Tina Feagin 

Belinda Pope 
Joe Wilson 

23 Brian Nance 
Pat Taylor 

24 Richard Koescerer 
25 Dennis Wiseman 
26 Doug Nelson 

Paul Rice 
27 James Farsolas 

Stephanie Hyland 
Chrystal Medley 

28 Catherine 
Goodwin 

Linda Henderson 
Wink Prince 

29 Janis Chesson 
Mike Ferguson 
Steve Nagle 



UNIVERSITY NEWSLETTER 

Office of Marketing Communicati.ons 
Coastal Carolina University 

P.O. Box 261954 • Conway, SC 29528-6054 

This Issue: 
• Ingle named to SREB executive committee 

• Horner named interim provost 

• Founders' Day Convocation 

• Edwards Building/Bryan Art Gallery dedications 

Coastal Carolina University Theater 

FayllUlous 
A musical written by David Bankston and composed by Tony Makarome 

Faybulous is a delightful musical for children of all 
ages. The show combines three of Aesop's fables, 
each presented in a distinctive American musical 

mode: "The Tortoise and the Hare" is transformed 
into "Daddy Cool Turtle and Jacky Rabbit" with a 

hip jazz-gospel style; in "The Hen that Laid the 
Golden Egg," Granny grapples with would-be 

thieves Wayne and Dewayne, mixing tango, blues 
and country music; and 'The Poor Woodsman and the 

Magical Rivermaid" is done in musical theater style. 

Thursday through Saturday, September 27, 28, 29, 7:30 p.m. 
Saturday, September 29, 1 p.m. 

Sunday, September 30, 3 p.m. 
Edwards Theater 

Genel'21 Admission $10 
$5 students under the age of 18 

Box Office: 349-2507 
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